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     The Semi-Annual National meeting 

of the INDEPENDENT BAPTIST 

FELLOWSHIP INTERNATIONAL 

(IBFI) was held at the Pensacola Bap-

tist Temple, Pensacola, Florida, Octo-

ber 12-14, 2010. The meeting was well 

attended by pastors, missionaries, full- 

time Christian workers and church 

members from different states and 

countries.  

     The theme of the meeting was 

ñTHE GOSPEL TO ALL PEO-

PLE.ò The preaching was excellent, 

fundamental Bible preaching. The fol-

lowing men brought the messages: Dr. 

Dan Knickerbocker, Crown South-

west, Director;  Pastor Raymond Cas-

tro , Hickory Creek Baptist Church, 

Denton, Texas; Dr. Don Gregory, 

Pastor Emeritus, Faith Baptist Church, 

Dearborn Heights, Michigan; Dr. Dale 

Adkins, Pastor, Mansfield Baptist 

Temple, Mansfield, Ohio;  Dr. Randy 

Cotton, Pastor, Trinity Baptist Church, 

Big Spring, Texas;  Pastor Mark 

Brown, Maranatha Baptist Church, 

Columbus, Georgia;  Dr. Gene Stokes, 

Pastor Emeritus, Faith Bible Baptist 

Church, Century, Florida;  Pastor Bill 

Hardin , McPherson Road Baptist 

Church, Fort Worth, Texas;  Troy 

Todd, former pastor for 37 years of  

Vandalia Baptist Temple, Vandalia, 

Ohio;  Dr. A.F. Jernigan, Pastor 

Emeritus, Lakeland Baptist Church, 

Fort Worth, Texas.  

     On Wednesday morning during the 

Presidentôs Hour, Missions Director 

John Peeples introduced all the mis-

sionaries that were present, with each 

one giving information about his min-

istries.  Following that, Dr. Willie 

Weaver, President of the IBFI, Pastor 

of Worth Baptist Church, Fort Worth, 

Texas, gave a challenge,  received the 

special offering for the fellowship, and 

conducted the business meeting.  

     The evening speakers on Tuesday  

were Missionary Frank Smith, mis-

sionary to Great Britain;  Rev. Barry 

Bedwell, Pastor, Faith Baptist Church, 

Dearborn Heights, Michigan. (Dr. 

Jerry Siler, Pastor of Cornerstone 

Baptist Temple, Dayton, Ohio, was 

scheduled to speak, but was unable to 

attend because of the death of one of 

his church members). 

     Missionary Kevin Knight , mis-

sionary to the military,  and Dr. Ray-

mond Barber, President Emeritus of 

the IBFI and Chancellor, Norris Bible 

Baptist Seminary, brought the mes-

sages on Wednesday evening. 

     Dr. Don Shipman was in charge of 

the music for the conference. Mrs. 

Elvena Shipman accompanied him at 

the organ,  along with their son, Dr. 

Lonnie Shipman at the piano. There 

was a variety of special music through-

out the meeting which was a blessing.  

     Pastor and Mrs. Glen Anderson 
and the members of Pensacola Baptist 

Temple  were excellent hosts, making 

everyone feel welcome and meeting 

every need.  It was a wonderful, en-

couraging meeting enjoyed by all who 

attended.   

 

GREAT TIME IN PENSACOLA, FLORIDA  

Dr. Weaver presented Pastor and Mrs. Glen Anderson 

with a plaque thanking them, and the church, for hosting 

the meeting. 
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President 

IBFI 
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ALIVE AND WELL  

was the spirit of the meeting. The singing 

was good, old fashioned, singing of the 

great old familiar songs that our churches 

have loved over the years. Special music 

was provided by the Shipman family, the 

PBT choir and others during the fellow-

ship. (A special thanks to Dr. and Mrs. 

Don Shipman and Lonnie Shipman for 

taking care of the music for us during the 

conference). All in all it was a great time 

of renewing friendships, catching up on 

the news, encouraging fellowship, and 

spiritual renewal.   

     I hope you are already making plans 

to be with us for the May meeting to be 

held at the Raymond W. Barber Confer-

ence Center, May 16-19, 2011. 

      We will have a great lineup of 

preachers and the exciting graduation 

exercises of Crown Southwest, Norris 

Seminary, and the Fort Worth School of 

the Bible. See you there!  

 

     The Fall Meeting of the INDEPEND-

ENT BAPTIST FELLOWSHIP IN-

TERNATIONAL  was a wonderful meet-

ing, hosted by Pastor Glen Anderson 

and the Pensacola Baptist Temple (PBT). 

From the very beginning to the end of the 

meeting Pastor and Mrs. Anderson and 

their fine folks made everyone feel at 

home and they accommodated every need 

we had. The meals were par excellent and 

most of us ate too much.  The desserts 

were many and great, and I think I saw a 

few eating more than one at each meal.  

As a matter of fact, I think I did also. 

     They provided a shopping trip for the 

ladies and would you believe it, my wife 

saved me a lot of money by buying those 

items on sale! I heard some of the men 

say that if they added up all the money 

their wives had saved them over the years 

they ought to be millionaires! (Ha!) Any-

way, they had a good time.  Many of us 

went to the Naval Air Museum, a trip the 

church planned for us.  I love airplanes 

and I would recommend you go to the 

museum if you are in the Pensacola area. 

There is much very interesting history 

there. It was a great experience for both 

the men and women who went.  PBT is to 

be commended for doing such an excel-

lent job in every area as hosts.  Thank 

you Pastor and Mrs. Anderson and 

members of the PBT for your time and 

sacrifice to have the meeting. 

     The preaching was truly excellent as 

nati, Ohio, Pastor Philip Blackwell 

(attended NBBS 1999-2000);  Calvary 

Baptist Church, Whitmore Lake, Michigan, 

Pastor Matt Lefave; Victory Baptist 

Church, Burnet, Texas, Pastor Michael 

Wiggins (2001 NBBS graduate); Light-

house Baptist Church, Grand Prairie, 

Texas, Pastor David Grice (2002 NBBS 

graduate); Walker Springs Road Baptist 

Church, Jackson, Alabama, Pastor David 

Webb (1997 NBBS graduate); and Faith 

Bible Baptist Church, Century, Florida, 

Pastor Robert Barrow. 

     Brother Gilbert commented, ñThe cam-

paign helped our people and encouraged 

them to invite people and pass out 

tracts.ò  Brother Wiggins said, ñThe cam-

paign motivated the people to get out and 

do what they knew they should already be 

doing.ò He added, ñIt was a great motiva-

tional tool.ò  Brother Grice summed it up 

when he said, ñNow that it is over the 

REAL competition continues as we try to 

win souls in our city, reach the unchurched, 

and encourage Christians to serve the 

Lord.ò 

     The competition was between the 

Northern churches and the Southern 

churches.  The competition was close with 

the Southern churches winning by a narrow 

margin.  Brother Philip Blackwell, who 

coordinated the campaign, made a formal 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

     The ñwar between the statesò was re-

vived recently by several churches as they 

competed in a fall attendance and soul 

winning campaign.  Many of the churches 

involved are pastored by NBBS 

alumni.  The churches reported great suc-

cess in getting people out to pass out 

tracts, inviting people to church, and shar-

ing the gospel. Between the seven 

churches that participated a total of 

16,663 tracts were passed out, 5,932 peo-

ple were invited to church, 7,288 doors 

were knocked, 416 gospel presentations 

were made, and 844 visitors attended 

during this campaign. 

     The churches that participated were 

First Baptist Church, Westland, Michi-

gan, Pastor Brad Gilbert (2002 NBBS 

graduate); Salem Baptist Church, Cincin-

surrenderé.THE SOUTH WILL RISE 

AGAIN!  

     It is very encouraging to see several 

NBBS alumni, not only serving the Lord 

in their places of ministry, but working 

together for the cause of Christ, building 

on relationships that were made in 

school, and encouraging one another!  

     Again, if any alumni have things of 

interest that we could include in future 

articles we certainly would love to hear 

from you. 

THE SOUTH WILL RISE AGAIN!  

Pastor Mark Brown 

Alumni President 

Maranatha Baptist Church 

Pastor Brad Gilbertð2002 Alumni 



sity.ò To an eager audience on the fol-

lowing Sunday night, the fiery preacher 

gave the school a thorough tongue-

lashing. In the pages of his own paper, 

The Searchlight, he continued to focus 

his attention on the University at Waco 

and though the Texas Baptist Conven-

tion Committee on investigation appar-

ently cleared the college, it is interest-

ing to note that the teacher involved, 

Professor Dow, departed from Baylor 

by 1923. 

     In a few short years, the evolution 

argument was silenced and the conven-

tion appeared to be purged of any 

shadow of controversy. By 1926, 

thanks to the relentless efforts of Nor-

ris, the issue was laid to rest. 

     In his hometown of Fort Worth, 

Norris was no less relentless in his cru-

sading details on sin and iniquity. His 

well-known fight with the purveyors of 

iniquity in the cityôs sin-laden district 

known as Hellôs Half Acre earned him 

the title:òOne of the most controversial 

men who ever lived in Fort Worth, 

Texas.ò 

 

To be continued in the next issue of the 

Searchlight. 

     I would like to 

focus on the cru-

sading ministry of 

the handsome 

preacher, Dr. J. 

Frank Norris, 

who was once 

ñthe best dressed 

preacher in the 

Southern Baptist 

Convention,ò 

according to the 

Memphis Com-

mercial Appeal. 

In the pages of 

the Baptist Stan-

dard, and later in the Fundamentalist 

that began publication in 1917, the fiery 

sensational crusader attacked everything 

from horses to monkeysðthat is, from 

racetrack betting to evolution that Norris 

uncovered in the curriculum at his own 

alma mater, Baylor University. 

     In his long and illustrious career as 

the crusading preacher who carried a 

broad axe, he earned the reputation of 

being ñthe countryôs most noted hunting 

dog, scenting out the hiding places of 

what he considered unorthodox birds 

roosting under Baptist shelters.ò 

     When Dr. Norris was called to pas-

tor the First Baptist Church of Fort 

Worth, Texas, only one family cast a 

dissenting vote out of more than three 

hundred who voted. The man who 

voted ñnoò explained why: 

 I am not opposed to J. Frank 

 Norris; I am for him, but this 

 church is in no condition for 

 his type of ministry. If he 

 comes,  there will be all-

 firedest  explosion ever wit-

 nessed in any church. We are 

 at peace with the world, the 

 flesh, the devil, and one  

 another. And this fellow car-

 ries a broad axe and not a 

 pearl  handled penknife. I just 

 want  to warn you.  

     No one could have more aptly de-

scribed the tall ñTexas Tornado,ò for 

indeed the preacher did carry a broad 

axe, and many splinters remain to tes-

tify of its sharpness.  

     The struggles through which the 

Baptist denomination was passing were 

favorite targets for the incomparable 

crusader. In October 1921, Norris ad-

vertised in a local paper that he would 

ñexpose infidelity in Baylor Univer-

J. FRANK NORRIS - THE CRUSADER 
(continued from last issue)  
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Dr. Raymond  

Barber 

Chancellor CSW-NS 

Pastor Emeritus,  
Worth Baptist Church 

Books Available by Dr. Raymond Barber 
 

Golden Moments with God 
 

A devotion for each of the 365 days of the year 

A companion book for your Bible 

 Order from Crown Publications 

 Bookshop @faithforthefamily.net 
 

Heavenôs Hymnbook 
 

Dr. Barberôs newest book: 
 

A three-volume discourse on all 150 Psalms 

 SwordoftheLord.com 
 

Dr. Raymond Barber speaking at the 

IBFI meeting in Pensacola, Florida. 
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Dr. Jerry Siler  
President IBFI 

Pastor Cornerstone Baptist 
Temple Dayton, Ohio 

Twenty-seventh Fall Fellowship Meeting 

Dr. Randy Cotton, Pastor Jim Pointer, and  Dr. Willie 

Weaver  enjoying time together.  
Retired pastor Troy Todd spoke on Thursday morning. 

Right: Everyone enjoyed 

the delicious meals pre-

pared by the ladies of 

Pensacola Baptist Tem-

ple. 

Dr. Don Gregory, Pastor Emeritus 

of Faith Baptist Church, Dearborn 

Heights, Michigan. 

Tom Huntress, retired pastor sings one of 

the music specials. 


